ELSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT 2012/3
 INTRODUCTION

1 This report describes the main items of business carried out by the Council during the financial year 2012/13. It is available on the Council website. 

COUNCIL MEMBERS

2 The nine members of the current Parish Council are Mrs Hilary Bird, Mr Leif Davidsen, Mr Roger Holroyd, Ms Jane Jacobs, Mr Andrew Jones, Mr Bryn Morgan (who is also a Waverley Borough Council member), Mr Patrick Murphy, Mr Richard Terry and Mrs Anne Thomas. Ms Jacobs was co-opted in September 2012 to fill the vacancy created by the resignation earlier in the year of Mrs Sally Place. The Council expressed it thanks to Mrs Place for her contribution to the work of the Council over her 5 years of office, in particular on the redevelopment of the Jubilee Playground.
3 At its May meeting, the Council re-elected Mr Murphy as its chairman and Mrs Thomas as its vice-chairman. Mr Terry was re-elected as chairman of the Planning Sub-Committee and Mrs Thomas was re-elected as chairman of the Play Area Sub-Committee. The Council is again grateful for the regular attendance at its meetings of Councillor David Harmer (Surrey County Council) and Councillor Jenny Else (Waverley Borough Council).

FINANCIAL OVERVIEW

4 In 2012/3 the Council received £125,238 and spent £113,150.  The main items of expenditure (other than administrative costs) in the year were the cost of the Jubilee Playground (£60,828) and the maintenance of the recreation grounds and village greens (£8,308). A grant of £1,000 was made to the Village Hall Trust to assist with the installation of an improved sound system for the village cinema. £1,200 was spent on new safety goalposts and nets for the junior football pitch at Burford Lodge.
5 The precept for 2012/3, at £29,341, was largely unchanged from the previous year precept (£29,188)
 2012/3 MAIN OBJECTIVES AND PERFORMANCE

6 At its May 2012 meeting the Council determined its main priorities for the coming year. It agreed that these should be:

· The completion of the redevelopment of the Thursley Road Recreation Ground Play Area (now renamed the Jubilee Playground)
· Securing the introduction of superfast broadband in Elstead

· Improving sporting and recreational facilities at the Burford Lodge Recreation Ground.
Jubilee Playground
7 During 2011/2, the Council had started the process of seeking external funding for the redevelopment of the play area at the Thursley Road Recreation Ground (the Council had agreed that the new facility will be called the Jubilee Playground to mark Her Majesty’s 2012 Diamond Jubilee). The old play area had become outdated and lacked both interest and variety. The Council had itself set aside £22,000 to help fund the project and during the year the Council had succeeded in securing grant offers from Awards for All, Veolia and BIFFA (this last via the Elstead Recreational Trust) totalling £15,000. In addition, nearly £4,000 had been raised from parishioners and parish organisations following an appeal launched in September 2011 (including over £1,500 raised by the Peter Pan Pre-School). This left around £22,000 still to be raised, which the Council hoped would be contributed by Surrey County Council (SCC) from its new community facilities fund.

8 The Council’s application to the SCC proved to be successful, which meant that all of the funding was in place to enable the Council to go out to tender for the project. The successful tenderer, Kompan, started work in October 2012 and completed the project within 6 weeks, in spite of the extremely wet conditions which prevailed during the autumn. The new Jubilee Playground is slightly larger than the old one and contains 12 items of new and exciting play equipment, designed to provide for a wide age range. In addition, outside the fenced playground, a table tennis table and basketball hoop have been installed to cater for older children. The new playground was formally opened on 23 November by Austin Playfoot, Elstead’s own torchbearer during the 1948 and 2012 London Olympics, with well over 100 village children present.
9 In spite of the wet and cold weather which has prevailed during most of the 2012/3 winter, the new playground has consistently attracted large numbers of children and parents, both during the week and at weekends. This suggests that the expenditure of £60,828 on the new facility (over three-fifths of which was raised outside the village) has been most worthwhile and is widely appreciated by families with children of all age groups.
10 The Council is grateful to the efforts of Mrs Thomas and the Parish Clerk in securing the successful completion of the playground redevelopment, the largest project which the Council has undertaken. 
Superfast broadband
11 Elstead has previously been viewed by BT as too small to justify the investment required to provide fibre-optic connectivity, which is needed for superfast broadband, to the village exchange and the roadside cabinets. However, due to a long running effort by the Government and Surrey County Council, as well as a large amount of funding, a contract was signed with BT to provide this for Elstead as well as other affected communities without superfast broadband in Surrey, ensuring that 100% of all properties in Surrey can get access. Surrey is the first county in the country to get this agreed, and there was a delay while EU approval was reached for the subsidy. Now all has been agreed, and BT has announced their schedule for rolling out the updates required. All residents of Elstead can check when they can gain access by visiting http://www.superfastsurrey.org.uk/ and entering their postcode. The good news is that for the vast majority of households should be able to take advantage of superfast broadband this year rolling out from September onwards. A few streets will not get the new connectivity until later in 2014.
Burford Lodge Recreation Ground

12 Over recent years, the Burford Lodge Recreation Ground has not been used extensively for organised sport, other than by the Elstead Village Tennis Club. But the expansion of the Elstead Sharks Junior Football Club has  increased the pressure on the available space at the Thursley Road Recreation ground, to the extent that it has not been able to provide adequate facilities for the large number of junior footballers. The Council therefore decided it needed to improve the facilities at Burford Lodge in order better to cater for junior football there. It has accordingly provided resources for the rolling of the two main pitches and has removed the pedestrian and cycle track created by allotment holders across the smaller football pitch. New and safer goalposts have been installed. In order to provide a better playing surface, weeds have been removed by spraying and the Council has arranged for the grass to be cut more frequently. These measures have enabled the Sharks to move two of their more senior teams down to Burford Lodge, thereby relieving the pressure on Thursley Road. 
OTHER ISSUES
DZ Car Park

13 Last year’s report recorded that for operational reasons the Ministry of Defence planned to close to the public the car park at the Dropping Zone on Hankley Common and to replace it with another car park at Houndown. This new car park has now been completed, but the Council has recorded its disappointment at its size. It is much smaller than the existing parking area and is unlikely to be able to cope with public demand at peak periods, with the inevitable result that vehicles will park on the nearby access tracks. The enlargement of the parking area at Pitch Place, though very welcome, is unlikely to mitigate this problem to any great extent.
14 At present, the original parking area has not been closed to the public, pending the outcome of discussions between the MoD and Surrey County Council on the location of a barrier across the access track to the car park. The Council will continue to seek improvements to the car parking facilities available at Hankley.
Cattle Grazing on Commons

15 The Surrey Wildlife Trust is expected shortly to announce the outcome of its consultations on its plans to fence the perimeter of the commons to the east of the Thursley Road, in order to allow extensive cattle grazing over the commons in an effort to control scrub and bracken encroachment. The Council has previously expressed its support in principle for the SWT’s plans, the aim of which is to improve the management of the area. But the SWT’s proposals have given rise to local concerns about the safety of pedestrians and riders. The Council will seek to ensure these are fully addressed if and when the Trust’s plans are progressed.
Rights of Way across Commons
16 Two bridleways across Elstead Common (numbers 69 and 504) have for several years been obstructed owing to flooding. The Council has been pressing strongly for action to be taken by the landowner (the MoD) and the public authority responsible (the County Council) to remove the obstructions and to restore the routes to a usable condition. At long last, these works have now been carried out, funded by both the County Council and Natural England. Both bridleways are now fully usable for most of their lengths, by pedestrians, horse riders and cyclists. The Council has expressed its appreciation to both authorities the major improvements which have been made. 

Cycling on the Commons
17 Cyclists are in law permitted only to use tracks which follow the bridleways across the commons, but the MoD have indicated that they would not in practice prevent cyclists using made-up (ie hard surface) tracks which are not bridleways where this did not interfere with military training. Problems have however arisen over the interpretation of this concession, which the Parish Council is seeking to resolve.
Bus Services in Elstead

18 The Council’s representations to Surrey County Council about the need to retain the number 46 bus service (Elstead’s sole remaining public transport link with the outside world) proved to be effective. But the Council was forced to intervene yet again to complain about the poor service provided by new operator (Countryliner).  Shortly after this, Countryliner pulled out of the contract and was replaced by Stagecoach. The service has subsequently shown significant improvement.
Village Handyman

19 Over the last 2 years or so, the Council has retained the services of a contractor, Mr Richard Knight, who carries out a range of handyman tasks in the village, including repairs and maintenance at the recreation grounds and cemetery and the associated access roads, clearance of rubbish and vegetation from the public areas and the spreading of salt on pavements during icy weather. The Council is grateful to Mr Knight for the economical and timely performance of these functions. 
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